DRAFT

SHNA TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES

JULY 12, 2010

Transportation Committee members present:  Shary Bisgard, Andy Bowman, Herman Felstehausen, Liz Freitick, Lou Gardner, Delores Haak, Peg Hutnik, Mary Lindquist, Janet Loewi, Barbara Lomperski, Dave Mandehr, Sally Miley, Mike Paul, Tom Smith, Kurt Paradise, Dian Phelan, Michael Speidel, Bill Whisenant and Matthew Zastrow

Also present:  Alderman Mark Clear, Supervisor Brett Hulsey (arrived at 8:40), Mike Bakalars, KL Engineering consultant, Scott Langer and Glen Yoerger, city engineering staff.

Minutes:  The minutes of June 21, 2010 were approved as written with the following additions:  

· Mike Speidel was added to the list of attendees.

· Paragraph  from Andy Bowman regarding the tunnel at Spring Harbor Drive: 


“We need to build for the future.  Walking and bicycling is going to become 
more common and we need to do the tunnel now instead of digging up the 
road later.  The road is being built for a 50-year life and we need to look 
beyond ‘today’ when deciding on the tunnel.”

St. Dunstan’s Drive: Barbara Lomperski discussed reversing St. Dunstan’s Drive. She said the situation now is that St. Dunstan's Drive traffic flows from Old Middleton Road to University Ave, with a right hand turn onto University Avenue, restricting a choice to turn left or go straight ahead onto Allen Blvd.  This under-utilizes St. Dunstan's Drive i.e., traffic flow, efficiency, and safety (no population).

 

Barbara said reversing St Dunstan's Drive would allow a choice of turning either left or right onto Old Middleton Road, or going straight ahead onto Stonefield Drive, a connector street to Gammon, thus relieving traffic flow on Norman Way, Capital Avenue, and Heim Avenue, which are all populated streets.  This would enhance traffic flow, efficiency, and safety on Norman Way, Capital Avenue, and Heim Avenue which are near capacity for traffic and need some relief from an ever-increasing traffic volume.

 

She said we are all users of streets in some form and that we all need to share the burden of moving traffic as efficiently and safely as possible. 

Scott Langer, city traffic engineer, said Highway Q was intended to be built through St. Dunstan’s and Magnus Swenson roads connecting through Stonefield Village to Gammon Road, but the City of Middleton objected.  He said it is unlikely Middleton would agree to a reversal and since they control half of the Allen Blvd intersection and half of the Old Middleton Road intersection with St. Dunstan’s, they would be able to block any change in direction.  He also said he thought St. Dunstan’s Church would likely object to St. Dunstan’s Drive being reversed.

Herman Felstehausen said traffic is increasing but the routes are not expanding and we need to find feasible ways to better control the traffic on our neighborhood streets.  

Shary Bisgard said she would organize a meeting in the fall for residents of the south side of University Avenue to meet with Alderman Mark Clear and city staff to discuss ways of reducing and calming traffic particularly, on Capital Avenue.

Cost Estimates for University Avenue reconstruction: Mike Bakalars, KL Engineering consultant, explained the items listed under the various headings with a budget of $10,368,930: 

· Removals

· Earthwork

· Roadway

· Storm sewer and drainage

· Landscaping/erosion control

· Signing and marking

· Electrical—signals and lighting

· Structures, 

· Misc. items

· Traffic control mobilizations

· 10% for engineering and contingency.   

Shary asked Mike to send an email to the committee listing the elements in each category. 

Realigning Craig Avenue with Spring Harbor Drive: The alderman and city staff said that neighborhood support would be critical if parkland were to be utilized to realign the two streets.  Staff said the Parks Division has agreed to land transfers before.  However, it would delay the reconstruction project and be costly. 

The benefits of realigning the two streets are:

· It would improve the sight line, since Spring Harbor Drive would be located further away from the hill on University Avenue.

· The intersection would be more level.

· It would be less expensive to reconstruct the tunnel since it could be moved to the east side of the intersection, thereby falling fully within the right of way.

· Motorists and bikes exiting Craig Avenue would be able to turn left at the intersection.

· It would enhance pedestrian safety.

Mark Clear asked for a show of hands of those who would support using a portion of Spring Harbor Park to realign Spring Harbor Drive with Craig Avenue.  It was decided to defer voting on a motion until the committee receives a more precise estimate of how much parkland would be needed for this project.  

Possibility of delaying the reconstruction project:  Mark Clear said that delaying part or all of the project to 2012 doesn’t help from a funding standpoint.  However, he said it could help in acquiring right of ways.  But Brennan’s Market would face two construction seasons if the road were under construction from Capital Avenue to Allen Blvd. in 2011 and from Capital Avenue to Segoe in 2012.

Mark said the MPO would take up the matter of additional funding at its October meeting but he would prefer it to be done earlier than that.  It is hoped the federal government would pick up half of the cost difference with the city and county picking up the other half of the additional money needed.

Underpass/Tunnel: Shary passed around a sign up sheet for a ‘save the tunnel’ subcommittee.  Those who signed up are: Andy Bowman, Dian Phelan, Janet Loewi and Mary Lindquist.  Jackie Csedo, who was unable to be present at the meeting, is also interested in serving on the subcommittee.

The city applied for a Safe Routes to School grant (per Michael Speidel: The selection committee meets in September and approved projects are 
announced "Late 2010".  There is no limit on the award but it states "the 
ability to fund projects over $300,000 is limited.”   http://www.dot.wisconsin.gov/localgov/docs/srts-infrastructure-guidelines.pdf)

Baker “gulch”: A crosswalk will be located across University Avenue from Heim Avenue (there will be crosswalks located at all residential streets). Next to the Hickory Hollow condos in the “gulch”, trees will be removed and erosion control measures installed.  Mike Bakalars said the slope will be stable at 2 ½ to 1 and the retaining wall will be less than 6 ft. high and probably constructed of undecorated split block.

Janet Loewi suggested adding caution signs for both bikers and vehicles on the bike path east of Baker gulch because it’s a blind intersection.  Staff agreed to take a look at it.

Possible solution to the difficulty of pedestrian/bike crossing at the Allan Blvd. Intersection:  After reading this agenda item, staff wrote an email which was read at the meeting:  “New crossing layout and refuge islands will improve the crossing.  Crossing in the northeast quadrant will be moved closer to the beginning of the radius for dual right turn lanes onto northbound Allen Blvd. improving visibility of pedestrians and bikes.  A pedestrian crossing on the east side would limit the capacity of the intersection because it would stop the southbound Allen to eastbound University movement, and the eastbound and westbound movements on University all at the same time.”

Review response by K L Engineering consultants to each SHNA recommendations with committee discussion to follow as needed:  Copies of the response to the SHNA recommendations were distributed to the committee.  The stormwater/runoff management section was not included in the response since it will be a month or two before they begin to work on stormwater control and review the SHNA stormwater recommendations.  The following additional points were made during committee discussion:

· A separate meeting will be held for the businesses on University Avenue.

· Staff and the consultant are currently thinking about allowing left turns at Norman Way.  If that occurs, staff/consultant will not recommend reversing Norman Way traffic.

· City staff is reluctant to install flashing LEDs because they believe it gives pedestrians and bikers a false sense of security at non-signalized intersections, with resulting complaints that they are not effective. However, if the neighborhood wants one, it could be done.  There is a LED installed at Fish Hatchery and Carver Street if anyone would like to go see it.

· Regarding the steep incline on both Baker Avenue and Norman Way leading up to University Avenue, staff said it would be difficult to make it better.

· Adding left turn arrows at Capital and Spring Harbor is under review.  To avoid impacting University Avenue too much, it may be warranted at certain times of the day with 3rd car detection.

· Madison Metro could have pullouts at every bus stop except Capital Avenue where there isn’t room.

· Street lighting that will be installed will be the same as those in front of St. Mary’s Hospital, Midvale and Odana Roads, Monona Terrace and John Nolan Drive.

· Some new trees will be planted. No number was given.

· They will try to avoid serious erosion during the construction period.

· Right-of-ways will be acquired by January, 2011.

· Continental crosswalks will be installed at signalized crossing and at Norman Way.  Red concrete will be used for bike crossings.

The next Transportation Committee meeting will be Monday, August 9 at 7:00 p.m.  Shary Bisgard said she would try to reserve Dale Heights Church. Mark Clear said he would invite a Madison Metro representative to attend so we could ask the bus-related questions that have surfaced through our discussions.  Herman said he would check out if Ballards are considered crash-worthy and can be used in the Spring Harbor Drive median. 

(Minutes written by Shary Bisgard) 



